November 11, 2001

Brian Burke, Instructor

Department of Psychology

Dear Brian, 

I am writing to thank you for inviting me to observe your Personality class on October 9, 2001.  You asked for this observation as part of the requirements for the teaching practicum I am co-instructing with Beth Harrison from the Teaching Center.  In my current role as the Psychology Department's instructor of a Teaching of Psychology course and co-instructor of this teaching practicum in your innovative minor specialty area, I want to congratulate you on your willingness to enhance your teaching on so many levels.  

This was a large, midday class covering existential perspectives on personality, and I was impressed by your students’ level of attention and engagement.  Upon entering the class several minutes before it was scheduled to begin, I was struck by the personalized computer-generated image on the screen as well as your animated interaction with the students around you.  In fact, your responsiveness to student questions and responses (e.g., calling each student by name, repeating their questions before replying) was notable throughout the class period.  In doing so, you clearly conveyed your interest in your students and established and maintained good rapport with your students.


You are an excellent classroom speaker.  The lecture was extremely well organized and clear.  Your voice quality, inflection, pace, expertise, infectious enthusiasm, and energy were highly effective in engaging student interest and attention.  You made a highly complex subject matter accessible to all students, regardless of learning style or ability level.  For example, the interweaving of the short story reading (a case study from an existential psychiatrist, Irvin Yalom) as you walked up and down the

aisles was very effective.  I found myself eager to learn more about the topic.  Your use of computer-generated instructional materials to organize, structure, and facilitate comprehension was also highly effective.  Additionally, your use of images, film clips, and passages from several noteworthy texts was both engaging and enlightening.   In fact, I subsequently purchased two of the texts.  I liked the way you introduced each film clip with thought provoking questions in order to promote more active styles of learning even while viewing.  In addition, you clarified and illustrated psychological concepts and phenomena through use of excellent examples, personal disclosure, and humorous cartoons.  It is clear you are very interested in making the material relevant to students' lives.  

There were few if any areas of weakness in your teaching.  The only thing I felt might be improved was to minimize pacing in the front of the classroom (although it is always difficult to move away from the computer when relying on that means of transmitting of information.


Overall, you are an outstanding teacher in skill and spirit and you have pioneered numerous innovations in large-lecture undergraduate courses.  Ever since I have known you, your natural talent for teaching has been evident across the full gamut of requisite skills.  I am highly impressed by your dedication to teaching and especially to your students.  You regularly sit down with your students to informally chat with them about the course prior to the start of each class.  You are active in many venues other than hours spent strictly in the classroom.   You work hard to make yourself as accessible as possible to students outside of class, such as providing additional “office hours” at a local coffee shop where students are encouraged to come and informally talk about material of interest to them.  You go above and beyond the call of duty over and over again by taking concrete steps to break down some of the size-barriers imposed by large classes in an effort to create more teacher-student contact.  It is truly inspiring.

Sincerely,

Julie Feldman, Ph.D.

julief@u.arizona.edu
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